JAMES LANKFORD

COMMITTEES:
FINANCE
ENERGY AND NATURAL RESOURCES
INDIAN AFFAIRS
ETHICS
HOMELAND SECURITY AND
GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS

## United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC OFFICE: 316 HART SENATE OFFICE BUILDING WASHINGTON, DC 20510 (202) 224–5754

OKLAHOMA CITY OFFICE: 1015 NORTH BROADWAY AVENUE, SUITE 310 OKLAHOMA CITY, OK 73102 (405) 231–4941

TULSA OFFICE: 401 SOUTH BOSTON AVENUE, SUITE 2150 TULSA, OK 74103 (918) 581–7651

June 16, 2021

Lieutenant General Ronald J. Place Director of the Defense Health Agency 7700 Arlington Boulevard, Suite 5101 Falls Church, VA 22042-5101

Dear LTG Place:

I am writing to express my concern regarding the lack of electronic submission process for TRICARE reimbursement claims. As you know, beneficiaries with Other Health Insurance (OHI) are currently required to submit their claims for reimbursement for out-of-network pharmaceutical services via physical mail or fax as there is not an option to submit claims electronically.

While the Department of Defense (DOD) is not required by statute to use an electronic claims or reimbursement process for the TRICARE program, those features are determined via internal regulation and TRICARE policy. Based on these policies and contractual requirements with the TRICARE Pharmacy contractor, the Defense Health Agency (DHA) only requires "cashless, claimless" processing of claims for network pharmacies. While out-of-network pharmacies can submit reimbursement claims to TRICARE for patients, this is not a common business practice in the insurance industry. As a result, the responsibility to file reimbursement claims for out-of-network services falls solely on the patient.

TRICARE rules require beneficiaries to submit relevant forms and documentation via fax or physical mail. There is no electronic option for submitting these documents to the appropriate TRICARE contractor, and while managed care support contractors Humana and HealthNet have e-portal features to check a claim's status, Express Scripts does not have this capacity.

Service members and their families in Oklahoma have contacted me about this issue expressing the difficulty of having to submit these claims via paper means. Therefore, I respectfully urge you to implement an electronic submission option to improve this outdated process and provide service members and their families with swift reimbursement of their claims.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "TRICARE Pharmacy Benefits Program," *Code of Federal Regulations*, Title 32, Pt. 199.21, 2020 ed., <a href="https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2020-title32-vol2/pdf/CFR-2020-title32-vol2.pdf">https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CFR-2020-title32-vol2/pdf/CFR-2020-title32-vol2.pdf</a>; Military Health System, Defense Health Agency, *TRICARE Operations Manual 6010.59-M* (Falls Church, VA, 2015), <a href="https://manuals.health.mil/pages/DisplayManualPdfFile/2021-04-27/AsOf/TO15/c23s3.pdf">https://manuals.health.mil/pages/DisplayManualPdfFile/2021-04-27/AsOf/TO15/c23s3.pdf</a>

This modernization effort will ultimately benefit the service members, provide ease of reimbursement for beneficiaries with healthcare providers that do not use a TRICARE pharmacy network, and usher the claims process into the 21<sup>st</sup> century. Thank you for your attention to this matter and I look forward to hearing from you.

In God We Trust,

James Lankford

United States Senator